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Volume 65, Issue 6 June 2021 

 News and Activities from the Tidewater RegionðAntique Automobile Club of America  

Check traaca.com/
calendar.htm for the latest info 
on upcoming events! 
 
 

JUNE 

¶ 3-5 - 85th Annual AACA 
National Convention 
(Williamsburg VA) 

 
¶ 11-12 - ODMA Meet (Natural 
Bridge, VA) - Sponsored by 
the Roanoke Valley Region 
AACA  
 

SEPTEMBER 

¶ 18 - Richmond Region 
AACA's 51

st
 Annual 

Richmond Car Show and 
Swap Meet - (St. Josephôs 
Villa, Richmond) For more 
information please 
visit: www.RichmondCarSho
w.com.   

 
OCTOBER 

¶  21-23 - Shenandoah Valley 
Regionôs ODMA Fall Tour 

TRAACA 
CALENDAR 

Our annual swap meet is occurring, later than usual because of COVID, but 
is now going to happen.  Thanks to the swap meet chairman Bill Treadwell, 
we are meeting at our usual location of the Nansemond-Suffolk Academy in 
July.  So let start digging through our garages and sheds for items dealing 
with our old cars that we donôt need to sell, and making our lists of items we 
will be looking for to purchase at the swap meet.  See page 13 for more in-
formation or go to the TRAACA webpage, www.traaca.com and select the 
tab at the top on the far right of the page for the 2021 Swap Meet to see and 
download the complete swap meet flyer for your registration and tables.  
We will be required by Nansemond-Suffolk Academy to follow the COVID 
regulations in place at the time of the swap meet which are as follows: !! 

COVID-19 Guidelines In Effect on Meet Dates !!  
NSA COVID-19 Guidelines supersede all Federal and State Guide-
lines, Current NSA Guidelines require  Face Coverings (Covering 
Nose & Mouth) for EVERYONE on Campus (inside, outside, Vac-
cinated or not).  Subject to Change per NSA. Updates will be sent 

via eMail to those on TRAACA Contact List. 

Tidewater Region AACA  
ANNUAL SWAP MEET  

Saturday, July 24, 2021 from 8 
AM to 2 PM Nansemond-Suffolk 

Academy  

1928 Studebaker Diplomat ñbarn findò at the San Diego Automotive Museum in historic Balboa 

Park in San Diego, CA.  Read the story on Pages 4-7. 

http://local.aaca.org/tidewater/
http://local.aaca.org/tidewater/
http://www.richmondcarshow.com/
http://www.richmondcarshow.com/
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a way to overcome any challenges!  By now, each of us has 

received a copy of the Meet Flyer.  The Swap Meet will be 

held July 24 at Nansemond-Suffolk Academy (NSA). Bill 

and Jerry have coordinated great Swap Meets in the past and 

the NSA venue is ideal.  Other than the date, one other differ-

ence this year are the Covid-19 safety measures that will be 

in place.  NSA COVID-19 guidelines will supersede all Fed-

eral and State guidelines.  Currently, NSA requires a face 

covering over the nose and mouth for everyone on the cam-

pus (inside and outside - vaccinated or not).  These guide-

lines are subject to change of course between now and July 

and updates will be communicated via email to those regis-

tered or on our contact list.  I hope to see everyone there! 

Planning is also underway for our Annual Meet.  Bob Stein 

has volunteered to serve as Meet Chair and has put together a 

fantastic plan.  Details (including the date) will be shared as 

soon as finalized.  Typically, planning for our Annual Meet 

begins in January.  Again, this year is different.  There will 

likely be changes to this yearôs Meet for many reasons in-

cluding the later start date and the continued pandemic re-

strictions.  Thank you very much to Bob for stepping forward 

and, again, finding a way to overcome any challenges!  

Though May has brought an easing of restrictions, putting 

together a Meet in just a few months is a significant effort.  

Not holding a Meet two years in a row was a very real con-

cern and I very much look forward to a 2021 Annual Meet! 

As a reminder, we look forward to resuming more of our 

planned activities including dinner meetings.  We need at 

least two volunteers to step forward to assist Skip Patnode 

with coordinating the meetings.  Skip Patnode has been 

emailing the dinner meeting information to the Club and col-

lecting reservations for many years and will now be serving 

as the Clubôs Dinner Meeting Chair.  The Dinner Meeting 

Committee will coordinate the meetings and any guest speak-

ers.  In addition, they will partner with the Board to select a 

venue for our monthly meetings.  Price along with the loca-

tion are always top considerations.  Please contact me, Skip, 

or any other Board member to voice your interest ï we look 

forward to speaking with you soon. 

As always, I hope all remain well and safe and I look forward 

to seeing each of you very soon! 

Warmest Regards,  

Wayne Milligan, Tidewater Region AACA President 

Presidentôs 
Podium 
Wayne Milligan 
TRAACA President 

traacacontact@gmail.com 
(757) 416-8993 

Hello fellow Tidewater Region AACA members.  I hope all 

are well.  In last monthôs article, I announced the Square Car 

Tour would be held in May.  Obviously, it was not.  The 

Tour has been delayed until July (possibly August).  Howev-

er, in this case, the delay is because of schedule conflicts ver-

sus the pandemic.  Though we have to wait a little bit longer, 

Iôm sure the Tour will be a lot of fun and I hope you will be 

able to join us. 

As you know, the 2021 Annual Convention is fast approach-

ing and this year it does not require a trip to Philadelphia to 

attend.  This yearôs event will be held in Williamsburg June 3

-5 and I hope to see you there.  The itinerary should make for 

a fun few days.  In addition, Bob Stein is helping to coordi-

nate a joint TRAACA/HVPR automobile display on June 5th.  

Please contact Bob to participate at postibob@gmail.com or 

call him at 757-270-3689.  

Right behind the Annual Convention is the 67th Annual OD-

MA Meet.  The Meet will be held Thursday, June 10th 

through Saturday, June 12th in Natural Bridge, Virginia. The 

Roanoke Valley Region is hosting and Iôm sure it will be a 

great Meet.  Additional judges are still needed, please contact 

Sandy Hall at sandyhhall@gmail.com to sign up. 

Traditionally, our Annual Swap Meet is the start of outdoor 

activities for our hobby throughout Tidewater.  This year is 

different but it still marks the beginning of the yearôs activi-

ties for our Region.  Bill Treadwell will again Chair the event 

and Jerry Adams is leading registration. Thank you very 

much to both Bill and Jerry for stepping forward and finding 

2021 TRAACA Officers & Board 
 

President - Wayne Milligan: 
traacacontact@gmail.com 
Vice President - Tim Hund: 
traacacontact@gmail.com 
Secretary - Fred Cole 
Treasurer - Tammy Park 
Board - Jerry Adams 
Board - Dick Chipchak 
Board - Skip Patnode 
Board - Doug Grosz 

President Emeritus - Matt Doscher 
 

Visit TRAACA on the Internet at: www.traaca.com  

Dinner Meeting Corner 

Chief Contact:  Skip Patnode 

Once resumed, members will be contacted via e-mail to ob-

tain their RSVPs for the clubôs monthly dinner meeting.  

(Members without e-mail will be contacted by phone.) If you 

will be attending, please respond to Skip Patnodeôs e-mail by 

the requested date and let him know how many people will be 

coming. (There is no need to respond if you are not coming.)  

Skip will reply to you once he adds you to his attendance list.  

It is critical that you respond so we can let the hotel know 

how many people will be attending & they can prepare enough 

food. If you are not receiving Skipôs e-mails or want to be taken 

off the list, please contact him at skippatnode@cox.net  or 

(757) 672-8495. Thank you for your cooperation! 

mailto:traacacontact@gmail.com
mailto:postibob@gmail.com
mailto:sandyhhall@gmail.com
mailto:traacacontact@gmail.com
mailto:traacacontact@gmail.com
http://www.traaca.com
mailto:skippatnode@cox.net
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Permission is granted to other AACA groups to reprint    
articles from this newsletter (except copyrighted material) 
if credit is given to the author & newsletter. Permission is 
NOT granted for Internet publishing without preapproval. 

THE MUDFLAP is the newsletter for the Tidewater Region of the 
Antique Automobile Club of America, and is published monthly.   
 

Editor:  Doug Grosz  
c/o Tammy Park 1804 Silveria Street Virginia Beach, VA 23464 

From the Running Board 

 March 11, 2021 TRAACA Board Meeting Minutes 
(final approved copy can be obtained from Secretary) 

TRAACA Board Meeting   
 
Officerôs Present: Wayne Milligan, Tim Hund, Fred 
Cole.   Board Members present:  Skip Patnode, Jerry 
Adams, Dick Chipchak. Club members present: Bob 
Stein, Bill Treadwell. 
 
Board Meeting called to order at 7:05 PM. 
 
CONGRATULATIONS to Doug Grosz, Ken Pack-
ard, and Bob Stein for earning Master Editor and 
Master Webmaster awards for 2020. 
 
Secretaryôs Report:  The April Board meeting was 
canceled. 
 
Treasurerôs Report:  Submitted to Board by e-mail. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
Activities: 
Swap meet at Nansemond-Suffolk Academy is sched-
uled for July 23,24/2021.  Bill Treadwell is Chair 
and will be seeking volunteers. 

 
Restaurants: 
We are in need of Dinner Committee volunteers.  
 
Unfinished Business: 
Square car tour has been moved to July/August, still 
in planning. 

 
Possible Doumar's cruise ins 2nd Saturdays from 2 ï 4 
PM. 

 
Club tax status pending response from IRS. 
 
 

New Business: 
Bob Stein has agreed to chair the annual meet. He 
envisions a pared down show with unmodified cars 
25 years old or older.  All funds held from last 
years' donors will be returned.  Location and date 
TBD. 

 
Save the date cards for the 2022 Grand National have 
arrived. 

 
Dues in the amount of $25.00 were sent to the OD-
MA for the Tidewater Region. TRAACA has pur-
chased an ad in the program for the ODMA meet. 
The inside covers were not available, we will re-
ceive a $50.00 refund and a full page inside the pro-
gram. 

 
Current TRAACA roster has been sent to ODMA 
President. 

 
Adjourned at 7:53 PM. Next board meeting to be 
June 10, President will be absent so Vice President 
will preside. 
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automobilesðthat still stands.  In 1952, Mr. Mattar and 

two other men took turns driving in 5-hour shifts, covering 

6,320 miles coast-to-coast roundtrip by towing a custom 

trailer that held 230 gallons of gasoline, 15 gallons of oil, 

and 30 gallons of water (and a shower, drinking fountain, 

and ñmobileò telephone), and which was refueled en route 

at three airfields by a moving fuel truck.  The car and 

trailer had hydraulic jacks that allowed their tires to be 

changed while the car was moving.  The car took 7 years to 

build at a cost of $75,000ðhence its name. 

    The museum also had a special display of ñlowriderò 

cars, pedal cars, bicycles, and one motorcycle.  While 

lowriders may not be to the taste of most AACA members, 

the craftmanship and artistry of these specially selected 

vehicles was fantastic.  One vehicle in particularða 1959 

Chevrolet Impalaðwas incredible:  besides having custom 

paint so deep and glossy that it looked like you could dip 

your hand in it, the engine compartment and undercarriage 

were fully chromed with every inch embellished with 

beautiful jewelry-like engraving on it.  The exterior was 

highlighted with etched chrome bumper guards & mirrors. 

    If you every visit San Diego, take the time to explore 

Balboa Park.  The automotive museum is outstanding, but 

thereôs much more to explore.  Visit the world-famous San 

Diego Zoo.  Tour the Air & Space Museum with over 60 

aircraft on display (including an A-12 spy planeðthe 

predecessor to the SR-71ðin front of the museum) or one 

of the other 16 museums.  Walk through the 19 public 

gardens.  Catch a concert or play, view artists at work in 

the Spanish Village Art Studio, take dance lessons, etc.ð

but go to the car museum first.  

    While participating in the 2019 Western Fall Nationals 

in Fallbrook, CA, Marion & I arrived a few days early in 

order to enjoy some of the tours the host region (the 

Fallbrook Vintage Car Club) had organized and to do some 

exploring on our own.  On the Wednesday before the 

show, Marion & I visited San Diegoôs historic Balboa 

Park.  Balboa Park was the location for two world fairs 

(1915-1916 and 1935-1936), and many of the original 

buildings remain, repurposed but with their original 

facades preserved and restored.  Some of the buildings 

look a little run down, but at least they have been preserved 

for history and for residents of San Diego and visitors to 

enjoy.  One building was renovated and is now used as a 

gymnasium, another is an events hall (and a popular 

location for weddings), one is an aviation museum, and 

oneðthe former Conference Buildingðis home to the San 

Diego Automotive Museum.  According to its website, the 

museum was the idea of renown automobile racer and 

collector Briggs Cunningham and opened in December 

1988. 

    The museum has a permanent collection of antique and 

classic automobiles and a small automotive library.  It also 

features special long-term exhibitions and temporary 

ñspotlight exhibitionsò focusing on special vehicles and 

different eras of popular automotive cultures.  When we 

visited the museum, it had four special exhibitions:  

International Motorcycles with one of the best selections of 

British motorcycles that Iôve seen (and on exhibit until 

May 2024), Indian Motorcycles (on exhibit until February 

2024), Louis Mattarôs ñFabulous $75,000 Carò (a 1947 

Cadillac that set the world non-stop endurance record for 

San Diego Automotive MuseumðPt 1 
San Diego, CA 

Story by Marion McAlpine.  Photos by Mark McAlpine. 

The San Diego Automotive Museum, housed in the former Conference Bldg in Balboa Park, site of the 1915-1916 Panama-California Exposition 
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1905 REO Runabout 1909 International Harvester Model A Auto Wagon 

1914 Ford Model T 1928 Studebaker Dictator coupe ñbarn findò 

1929 Cord L-29 Brougham 1931 Cadillac Series 452 V-16 Roadster 

1932 Morgan Super Sport 3-wheeler 1946 Solar Midget Racer 
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1947 CadillacðñLouie Mattarôs Fabulous $75,000 Carò The trailer for Louis Mattarôs world endurance record car 

1953 Jaguar XK120  

1967 Austin FX4 London cab 1974 Ford Capri MK1 2800 

1974 Ford Mustang Mach 1 custom show car 1974 Lamborghini Countach 

1966 Bizzarrini P538 ñSpideròð1 of 3 built & the only one with a 

Lamborghini V-12 engine (the other two had Chevy V-8 engines) 
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1999 Tango NCC (Narrow Commuter Car) Electric Car ñArt Carò (painted by famed Brazlian neo pop artist Romero Britto)ðvalued at $850,000 

1974 Maserati Indy 4900 (owned by the Shah of Iranôs family until 2017) Evel Knievelôs 1976 Harley-Davidson ñStratocycleò 

1981 Delorean DMC-12 ñFredòðthe 1982 Suzuki ñHigh Mileage Bikeò (256.92 MPG) 


